



People look for food in garbage dumped outside a looted supermarket 21 April 2017 in the El Valle neighborhood of Caracas, Venezuela, after demonstrations against the government of Venezuelan President Nicolás Maduro. (Photo by Ronaldo Schemidt, Agence France-Presse)

# The Collapse of Venezuela and Its Impact on the Region

Dr. R. Evan Ellis

**I**n May 2017, as the number killed during protests against the regime of Nicolás Maduro in Venezuela climbed toward 40, and with more than 130 injured and over 1,300 arrests, many in

the United States and the region asked, “How much longer could it go on?”<sup>1</sup> In addition to the crisis within Venezuela, the collapse of its economy and the escalating criminal and political violence have also

produced a massive outflow of refugees to neighboring Colombia and Brazil, to the nearby Caribbean islands of Trinidad and Tobago, Aruba, and Curaçao, and to other locales throughout the region. In total, an estimated 1.5 million of Venezuela's 32 million people have left the country since the government of Hugo Chávez came to power in 1999.<sup>2</sup> Venezuela's neighbors watch the unfolding drama not only with concern for the Venezuelan people but also from the perspective of how that crisis could affect them as it deepens and possibly becomes more violent.<sup>3</sup>

The situation in Venezuela is often mistakenly diagnosed as principally a political or economic crisis.<sup>4</sup> It is better understood as a criminal act without precedent in Latin America: the capture and systematic looting of a state, achieved by first capturing its institutions through mass mobilization and bureaucratic machinations, then increasing control of the state through military force, as the criminal nature of the act and its consequences become apparent to the nation's citizens. Former Venezuelan government officials have suggested that as much as \$300 billion may have been diverted over the last decade from national coffers to private accounts through the currency control system alone.<sup>5</sup>

The crisis in Venezuela is a problem for the country and the region that neither international law nor existing multilateral institutions are well equipped to handle. For neighboring states, politically acceptable alternatives appear to be few. For example, it is unlikely that the United States, or organizations such as the United Nations or the Organization of American States (OAS), will choose to physically intervene or be able to act in a manner sufficiently impactful to alter the current trajectory of Venezuela toward a broader and more violent internal crisis. Yet, both the United States and multilateral institutions do have plausible alternatives and may yet have the ability to play a decisive role in managing the consequences of that crisis for the region without direct intervention.

## The Situation in Venezuela

It is difficult to anticipate when or how the Maduro regime in Venezuela will collapse, yet it is clear that its current course is both economically and politically unsustainable. In economic terms, destructive government policies, including expropriations, price controls, and currency controls, in combination with rampant

corruption and mismanagement in government enterprises, have progressively eliminated the capacity of the Venezuelan economy to produce even the most basic goods required by the people of the country to survive. Additionally, declining petroleum output, high production costs, debt service obligations, an accumulation of adverse legal judgments from past expropriations, and increasing reluctance of creditors (even politically supportive China and Russia) to lend new money are shutting off Venezuela's access to hard currency to buy goods from abroad, even though international oil prices have recently trended upward.<sup>6</sup>

Defaulting on the loan obligations of *Petróleos de Venezuela, S.A.* (Venezuela's state-owned oil company, PDVSA) to use the hard currency to import more goods (to ease political pressures) would trigger legal consequences that could bring about the seizure of the company's assets, even oil shipments abroad, aggravating the regime's liquidity crisis in a way that could endanger its ability to maintain power.<sup>7</sup> The Venezuelan government has thus engaged in an increasingly desperate series of delays, legal actions, and fund shifting to make bond payments, while making a minimum quantity of foreign currency available to state organs and friends

of the regime for the purpose of importing goods to maintain the support of the military and other key regime support groups.<sup>8</sup>

These measures have included drawing down remaining international reserves (largely in gold), continuing to expropriate companies such as General Motors, rolling over bond payments, mortgaging assets such as the petroleum refiner and distributor CITGO, seeking new loans from state partners such as China and trusted companies such as Rosneft,

**Dr. R. Evan Ellis** is a research professor of Latin American studies at the Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, Carlisle Barracks, Pennsylvania. He has published over 180 works on Latin American and Caribbean security issues, including three books, and he has presented his work in a broad range of business and government forums in twenty-six countries on four continents. He previously published "Argentina at the Crossroads Again: Implications for the United States and for the Region" in the March-April 2017 edition of *Military Review*.

and filing creative legal actions to delay decisions and awards against the government.<sup>9</sup> Yet, little new credit is coming in, and the government is running out of assets to mortgage and legal options to postpone payments.

Venezuela is unable to produce needed goods domestically and lacks the cash to import them. The result, as increasingly evidenced in reports coming out of Venezuela, is ever greater scarcity of everything from food and medicine to toilet paper. Store shelves are empty, and people are spending significant portions of their day seeking food and other necessities.<sup>10</sup> Seventy-two percent of Venezuelans report having lost weight in the past year because of such shortages.<sup>11</sup> As *Wall Street Journal* reporter John Forero put it, “Venezuela is starving.”<sup>12</sup>

The Maduro government has attempted to address the political implications of such shortages by appointing the military to distribute scarce food.<sup>13</sup> As a result, the system mainly channels the little available food to those who support the regime while also ensuring the military both has reliable access to food for itself as well as opportunities for earning money by selling food on the black market.<sup>14</sup>

With respect to political dynamics, the maneuvers adopted by the Maduro regime have demonstrated its determination to maintain power at any cost and its unwillingness to pursue a sincere political compromise or a constitutional solution that could result in its loss of power. A string of events and U.S. government actions in recent years against leaders in the current Venezuelan regime has highlighted that there are likely solid criminal cases against a significant number of persons in that government, thus signaling to them that a loss of political power could lead to their extradition and imprisonment in the United States. Indicative events include the July 2014 arrest of former Venezuelan security chief Hugo Carbajal when he left the country to become his country’s ambassador to Aruba, the November 2015 arrest in Haiti (and subsequent conviction on narco-trafficking charges) of Maduro’s nephews, and the U.S. Treasury Department’s February 2017 designation of Venezuelan Vice President Tareck El Aissami as a foreign narco-trafficking kingpin.<sup>15</sup>

Reflecting such incentives to maintain power, Maduro and his fellow Chavista elites have violated Venezuela’s constitutional order in increasingly egregious ways, demonstrating that a resolution of Venezuela’s political and economic crisis through democratic processes is increasingly improbable. Key actions in this regard include

dubious rulings by the pro-Maduro National Electoral Council and the Venezuelan Supreme Court

- preventing the opposition from using the supermajority it won in December 2015 elections (by blocking the seating of three opposition congressmen, giving pro-Maduro legislators two-thirds of the chamber);
- blocking a constitutionally stipulated recall referendum against the president;
- stripping the opposition-dominated congress of budgetary and other authority;
- ruling unconstitutional virtually all of the initiatives passed by that congress;
- postponing state and local elections; and
- eliminating key opposition leaders, including jailing Leopoldo López and disqualifying Henrique Capriles.

The Maduro regime has further begun a process of “renewing” the nation’s political parties, likely designed to disqualify parties and leaders hostile to the regime if currently delayed local elections or future presidential elections are held.<sup>16</sup> Its boldest step to date, however, was its May 2017 initiative to form a constituent assembly and rewrite the constitution, a process almost certain to eliminate the elected opposition-dominated parliament.<sup>17</sup>

If such actions demonstrate the unwillingness of the Maduro regime to respect constitutional processes and limits that could lead to their loss of power, the Venezuelan military has equally demonstrated its unwillingness to intervene to restore the democratic order or to avert a further economic and political meltdown in the country. While Venezuela’s armed forces have traditionally acted as guarantors of the nation’s constitutional order, during the eighteen years of rule by populist leader Hugo Chávez and his successor, Maduro, the military has been politicized and heavily indoctrinated with pro-regime ideology. In addition, virtually the entire cadre of its senior leaders has been replaced by regime loyalists.

Further decreasing the likelihood that the armed forces would act to restore Venezuela’s constitutional order, the military leadership (and particularly the National Guard) has become too deeply involved in drug trafficking, contraband, and other illicit activities to risk allowing or bringing about such change.<sup>18</sup> Furthermore, the regime has embedded Cuban intelligence and counterintelligence agents throughout the military to keep an eye out for defectors.<sup>19</sup>



Venezuela's President Nicolás Maduro (right) and Vice President Tarek El Aissami shake hands 14 February 2017 during a meeting with governors in Caracas, Venezuela. El Aissami is heavily involved in drug trafficking and has been widely reported to be providing material and financial support to terrorist groups in the Middle East, including Hezbollah and Hamas. He would assume the Venezuelan presidency under the current Venezuelan constitution if Maduro were forced from office before scheduled elections in October 2018. (Photo courtesy of Venezuelan Government/Miraflores Palace handout)

While the United States has been highly critical of the actions of the Maduro regime, it has not, to date, indicated a disposition to move beyond the imposition of economic sanctions.<sup>20</sup> And, while the OAS under Secretary Luis Almagro has strongly denounced the interruption of the democratic order in Venezuela, the organization principally functions on consensus, and the block of left-leaning anti-U.S. governments represented by the Bolivarian Alliance for the People of Our Americas (ALBA) continues to oppose any anti-Venezuela action by the OAS.<sup>21</sup> Venezuela's fellow ALBA countries may not agree with Maduro's decisions in governing Venezuela, but, arguably, they do not find it in their strategic interest for the OAS (in which the United States is an important actor) to condemn Venezuela or play a significant role in the region's politics in general. Even if the OAS were to expel

Venezuela from the organization for violation of its democratic charter, the Maduro regime already gave its notice in April of its intention to leave the body.<sup>22</sup>

Similarly, while the United Nations Security Council, in theory, could authorize an intervention in Venezuela, permanent members Russia and China would likely veto such action, insofar as each has significant business interests in the

country, as well as strategic interest in the persistence of a Venezuelan regime that actively resists the expansion of U.S. influence in the region.<sup>23</sup>

Adding to Venezuela's problems, the probability that violence will escalate is increased by the government's creation and deployment throughout the country of *collectivos*, relatively undisciplined armed bands of civilians, to enforce its will. This will ensure a high cost in lives of Venezuela's own military or of a foreign military if anyone attempts to change the regime by force.

## Potential Scenarios for Venezuela

The plausible scenarios for Venezuela (all negative) loosely fall into three groups, based on assumptions regarding which side prevails and whether violence is sustained or dissipates: (1) resistance burnout and consolidation of the criminal state, (2) escalating violence resolved by imposition of a pseudodemocratic compromise regime, and (3) prolonged criminality, repression, and insurgency.

**Resistance burnout and consolidation of the criminal state.** In this scenario, the military and the government maintain cohesion, and there is no foreign intervention. Eventually, through the regime's control of resources and brutal repression (including violence by the *collectivos*), the majority of civil resistance is

suppressed or flees the country. Millions depart the country as economic or political refugees, or to escape the criminal violence. With the diminishing of resistance, the regime consolidates its totalitarian order, probably imposing a new constitution and legislative body. Following the imposition of stability, Maduro is killed or pressured to step down, and power passes to a new leader, similarly committed to the populist ideology and the criminal enterprise, but with more rational economic policies and improved managerial capabilities.

With some stability and improved leadership, key anti-United States statist investors such as the Chinese and the Russians begin loaning new money to the regime, further expanding their access to Venezuela's oil resources. New credit from these allies, possibly assisted by rising petroleum prices, supports further consolidation of power by the regime.

**Escalating violence resolved by imposition of a compromise regime.** In this scenario, violence increases significantly over that manifested in May 2017, possibly involving sporadic major confrontations between *colectivos* and Venezuelans identifying with the opposition and demanding the restoration of the previous constitutional order. Armed, self-interested groups are involved on all sides.

Violence exceeds the ability of Venezuela's National Guard to control; the regular military, already reluctant to participate in the repression of civilians, is deployed but refuses to act, possibly with some units dissolving or declaring themselves loyal to the opposition. Key extrahemispheric players, including the Chinese and the Russians, make a tacit agreement with the opposition in return for guarantees of the protection of their businesses and other interests in the country. Maduro and other key regime leaders are killed or leave the country, while others cut a deal for a power transition, with the support of key military leaders, in return for limited immunity and protection from extraditions.

**Prolonged criminality, repression, and insurgency.** In this scenario, like the prior one, violence increases significantly, and the regular military splinters or is too unreliable to be employed. Some key figures possibly flee the country. By contrast to the previous scenario, however, a deal involving a power transition cannot be achieved. Key external players such as Russia and China maintain a "wait-and-see" posture. Protest-based violence, including selective attacks against protesters by *colectivos*,

deteriorates into broader, bloodier efforts by pro-regime forces to intimidate or silence regime opponents through large-scale violence, sparking reprisals by anti-Maduro groups, and occasionally drawing the National Guard and regular military forces into the conflict.

Continuing violence, including possible sabotage of oil installations and other government assets, leads to a broad economic collapse and the highest outflow of refugees of the three contemplated scenarios. In this scenario, major foreign actors, including China, would likely coordinate to evacuate their workers. Depending on the risk posed to Russian, Chinese, and other oil installations, United Nations Security Council agreement to a peacekeeping or peace enforcement mission could be possible, presuming that Chavista forces would see permitting such deployments as advantageous, or would no longer be able to block them.

There is no inherent limit to the deepening of suffering, violence, and criminality that could occur. Indeed, the economic plight and abuses by the regimes in Zimbabwe and North Korea serve as reminders of how much a people can suffer at the hands of a totalitarian regime that pursues irrational policies but is determined to maintain itself in power with the acquiescence of its military.

## Implications for Venezuela's Neighbors

Each scenario discussed implies an expansion of the already significant outflow of refugees to neighboring Colombia and Brazil, nearby Caribbean islands such as Aruba, Curaçao, and Trinidad and Tobago, and the rest of the region, as well as the export of arms and broader impacts on the criminal and political landscape.

**Colombia.** Historically, people and goods have always moved relatively freely across the Venezuela-Colombia border; the mother of Maduro was born in Colombia, and possibly the president himself was as well.<sup>24</sup> Nonetheless, the influx of Venezuelans into Cúcuta and other Colombian border towns has created some resentment among Colombians. Some perceive the new arrivals as competing with them for jobs, particularly in the informal sector, and some believe the refugees have undermined security.<sup>25</sup>

In 2016 alone, over 150,000 people entered Colombia from Venezuela.<sup>26</sup> Some enter on a temporary basis to earn money in the informal or illicit economy and purchase goods not available in their



home country, while others choose to remain indefinitely.<sup>27</sup> The Colombian border town of Cúcuta has been the focus of this movement, with significant increases in the population of Venezuelans in the city, including those who work in the informal sector as prostitutes and street vendors, and in other activities. A portion of those crossing the border from Venezuela into Colombia are actually Colombians by birth who had immigrated to Venezuela years or decades prior in search of economic opportunity or to escape violence.

Colombia's major cities such as Bogotá, Medellín, and Cali have also registered significant increases in Venezuelans.<sup>28</sup> However, because two major roads from Venezuela's capital, Caracas, converge on the Colombian border near Cúcuta, an expanded flow of migrants from a deteriorating situation in Venezuela would probably concentrate there and, to a lesser extent, to the north in La Guajira department, including the town of Riohacha, and Valledupar in Cesar department. Nonetheless, some of those leaving Venezuela will also enter Colombia at more southerly points, including Arauca, Puerto Carreño, and Inírida, where controls are weaker.

Venezuelan National Guard soldiers stand on a highway 3 May 2017 overlooking an antigovernment march trying to make its way to the National Assembly in Caracas, Venezuela. More than a hundred Venezuelan protesters were detained and put before military tribunals that week, a sudden upsurge in the use of a practice that legal activists say violates the constitution, which limits military courts to "offenses of a military nature." (Photo by Fernando Llano, Associated Press)

Of those who initially migrated to Venezuela from Colombia, many now returning are expected to settle in the border region, since they have family or other contacts in the region.<sup>29</sup> Of those arriving from cities on Venezuela's Caribbean coast, such as Caracas, Puerto Cabello, Maracay, and Valencia, many will likely migrate toward Colombia's own Caribbean coast, to cities such as Maicao, Barranquilla, and Sincelejo, where the climate and culture are familiar. By contrast, Venezuelans coming from more rural areas to the south of the nation's principal mountain range will likely gravitate toward cities in the interior of Colombia on the other side of its flatlands, such as Villavicencio and Bogotá.



(Map courtesy of Google Maps)

## Venezuela and Neighboring Countries

Other migration routes notwithstanding, the focus of migration on Cúcuta and La Guajira raises particular concerns for Colombia since the area, particularly Catatumbo and other parts of the province of Norte de Santander, is a hotbed of criminal and terrorist activity, with Colombia's notorious Gulf Clan and the National Liberation Army (ELN) vying to fill in areas being vacated by the *Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias de Colombia* (Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia, or FARC).<sup>30</sup> In this complex dynamic, the newly arriving immigrants are both potential victims of and recruits for those organizations. Indeed, given the established history of cross-border smuggling, Colombian security officials believe that some people crossing the border are moving drugs and contraband, among other illicit activities.

Further to the south, in border towns such as Arica, Puerto Carreño, and Inírida, although the current and expected volume of immigration from Venezuela is less of a problem, the area is the center of the illicit mining for coltan, a strategic mineral used in a wide array of advanced batteries and electronics products.

In addition to the potentially destabilizing impact of refugee flows on both the Colombian economy and centers of organized crime in the country, Colombian security experts worry that some of Venezuela's *collectivos* and other groups will sell their FN FAL (light automatic) rifles and other military equipment to help maintain themselves, flooding contested criminal areas such as Catatumbo with arms as well as people in economic need.<sup>31</sup>

As the Venezuelan crisis deepens and the flow of refugees grows, *de facto* encampments are likely to form, particularly around Cúcuta. It will be in the interest of Colombia to formally manage such camps to alleviate suffering and to prevent them from becoming centers of criminal recruitment and victimization, given the challenging environment of the zone.

In preparation for a refugee crisis, the Colombian government has an established system, the "national entity for the management of the risk of disasters," that was used when Venezuela expelled more than six thousand Colombians from the country in August 2015.<sup>32</sup> Nonetheless, security experts in Colombia are concerned

that the resource requirements and the complexity of a massive flood of refugees from Venezuela would likely overwhelm the system's capacity.<sup>33</sup>

For Colombia, such challenges come at a time in which its military's resources for operations and maintenance are declining significantly, while the government is searching for the resources to fund the substantial obligations that it incurred in the agreement that it signed with the FARC in November 2016. Colombia must also deal with the upsurge of criminal and other violence between the ELN and criminal bands as the FARC demobilizes and withdraws from its former territory.<sup>34</sup>

Beyond outflows of people and guns, as the position of the Maduro leadership in Venezuela becomes more uncertain, Colombian security and defense professionals also worry that Venezuela could seek to provoke a war; this would serve to divert the attention of the Venezuelan people and the international community as well as maintain the unity of the Venezuelan military.<sup>35</sup> Indeed, Venezuela has a long history of aggressive posturing toward Colombia, including territorial claims over La Guajira and substantial parts of Colombia's eastern plains in Venezuela's 1999 constitution.<sup>36</sup> In March 2008, then President Chávez called to move ten Venezuelan armored brigades to the Colombian border in response to Colombia's signing of a base status agreement with the United States.<sup>37</sup> It further conducted a war game that year, *Guaicaipuro*, focused on a preemptive Venezuelan invasion of the Guajira. More recently, provocative Venezuelan actions include its conduct of a nationwide mobilization exercise, *Zamora 200*; its deployment of a small military force across the Arauca River into Colombia in March 2017; and the increasingly bellicose rhetoric of the Maduro regime toward Colombia, calling the nation a "failed state."<sup>38</sup>

**Brazil and Guyana.** While Colombia has, to date, borne the brunt of the spillover effects of the Venezuela crisis, Venezuelans have also crossed into the Brazilian state of Roraima. On one weekend in June 2016 alone, an estimated 150,000 Venezuelans crossed into Brazil, although only a portion stayed, while others came to purchase food and other goods.<sup>39</sup> In May 2017, the mayor of the Brazilian city of Manaus declared an emergency after more than 350 Venezuelan refugees appeared on its streets, while more Venezuelan refugees have also been seen in the provincial capital of Boa Vista.<sup>40</sup>

With respect to Venezuela's other neighbor, Guyana, although the two countries share a land border, the relative lack of infrastructure connecting the two across Guyana's Essequibo region and the lack of population in the area has limited the migration of Venezuelans to Guyana to date. As with Colombia, however, Guyanese worry that in a moment of crisis, the Maduro regime could provoke a military crisis with Guyana as a diversionary tactic, based on a historical dispute over the Essequibo region. The Maduro regime attempted to resurrect the dispute in September 2015, just months after ExxonMobil discovered significant oil deposits off the coast of the disputed area.<sup>41</sup>

**Island nations.** In addition to the countries that share a land border with Venezuela, instability in the country is affecting its neighbors in the Caribbean. Venezuelans looking to obtain supplies or to escape economic and other hardship in the country are crossing the relatively narrow expanse of Caribbean water to the nearby islands of Aruba, Curaçao, and Trinidad and Tobago.<sup>42</sup> In Trinidad and Tobago, Venezuelans reportedly take a ferry or hire local boats to cross the seven kilometers of water separating the two countries in order to buy goods in Trinidadian stores. In some cases, they bring guns from Venezuela to trade for food and other basic goods. And, the interchange between Venezuela and its island neighbors, exacerbated by the combination of sheer economic need and the breakdown of law and order, has also contributed to piracy off its coast.<sup>43</sup>

In Trinidad and Tobago, as in the La Guajira region on the Caribbean coast of Colombia, an additional risk is created by the possible migration of persons with ties to radical Islamic groups such as Hezbollah. During recent years, Iran reportedly used Venezuela as a point of entry for its Qods forces (religious paramilitary agents), while Venezuelan authorities sold government-issued passports to refugees from Syria and other parts of the Middle East.<sup>44</sup> While there has been little evidence of the outflow of such migrants to date, the established Muslim communities in Trinidad and Tobago and La Guajira make both a logical destination if the crisis in Venezuela deepens. Given that Trinidad and Tobago is already a leading source on a per capita basis for foreign fighters to the Middle East, migration from Venezuela of those affiliated with radical Islamic groups would have a potentially radicalizing and destabilizing effect on the Islamic communities in those areas.<sup>45</sup>

## Recommendations for the United States

Despite the systemic looting of Venezuela by the Maduro regime, U.S. intervention in Venezuela would be strategically unwise. While such action could topple Venezuela's Bolivarian socialist government, it would reinforce the historic perception of the United States in the region as interventionist, sowing distrust and other anti-U.S. sentiment. In addition, in the short-term, it would leave behind an economically decimated, highly corrupted and politically polarized state. Following intervention, the United States would face the dilemma of allowing the newly "liberated" but broken Venezuelan state to continue as a source of criminality and instability in the region or engaging in the lengthy, expensive effort of trying to rebuild the country. In the process, as in the Middle East, the U.S. presence in Venezuela would likely become the focal point for rallying anti-U.S. sentiment, and U.S. forces in Venezuela would present a tempting target for the Chavista "resistance" and leftist terrorist groups posturing as resisters of the "yanqui invasion."

While it would be unwise for the United States to intervene in Venezuela and unrealistic for the international community to do so, both nonetheless have an important role in shaping the evolution of the situation in a positive direction, and in managing the consequences of the crisis in Venezuela on its neighbors. With respect to Venezuela itself, the United States should give the fullest support possible to the OAS, currently under Secretary Almagro, in condemning the departure from the democratic order established by Venezuela's constitution, and it should support the OAS and other multilateral and bilateral efforts pressuring the Chavista elite to restore that order. Also, it is imperative that the United States continue to highlight publicly the illegitimacy of the Maduro regime as a criminal elite that has, through administrative machinations, stolen control of the resource-rich state from its people, and which is increasingly relying on the force of arms to continue looting the state with an eye to making good a "getaway" with the money.

As part of such efforts, the United States must lead the international community in isolating the Chavista leadership through individually targeted economic sanctions, cooperating with other players in the international community to deny the Chavistas sanctuary in other countries after their rule. The U.S. State Department, Treasury Department, and other appropriate

organizations should particularly focus on the legal and financial arenas, supporting Venezuela's National Assembly as it invalidates contracts made by the Chavista elite outside the constitutional order. This approach may have only limited short-term impacts in Venezuela itself, but it may help change the calculations of key Maduro regime benefactors such as China and Russia, convincing them that their best strategy for securing their oil holdings and other interests in the country is by working through the constitutionally legitimate National Assembly rather than the executive branch, whose operation outside the constitution leaves its commitments of Venezuelan resources to others without legal validity.

Beyond addressing the crisis in Venezuela itself, the United States should actively work with the country's neighbors to prevent the byproducts of the crisis, including the outflow of refugees and arms, from destabilizing the region. Venezuela's neighbor, Colombia, confronts the double challenge of being the country most impacted by the flow of Venezuelan refugees and arms (and possible military provocations), while dealing with the enormous resource and internal security challenges arising from its government's peace agreement with the FARC. While the Colombians take pride in their own capabilities, they will need more (and different) support from the United States, not less, in the months ahead.

In the short term, the United States should coordinate with Colombia, as well as Aruba, Curaçao, Trinidad and Tobago, and other states, in conjunction with the International Committee of the Red Cross and other nongovernmental organizations, to support the needs of the refugees. It should collaborate with the governments of the region to provide logistics, intelligence, and other support as permitted by national laws to help protect those refugees from victimization and criminal recruitment, as well as to monitor who is coming in, where they are going, and how they are affecting the local criminal environment. Particularly in Colombia, the United States should consider increased intelligence, training, and material support to police, prosecutors, and special military units combatting organized crime, which will likely expand through the refugee and arms flows.

In the unlikely, but not inconceivable, event that the Maduro administration attempts to provoke a military conflict with Colombia or Guyana, the United States should be prepared to provide military and other support to defend the territorial sovereignty of each. However, it



should avoid direct military intervention in Venezuelan territory aside from possible selective removal of offensive capabilities being used against Venezuela's neighbors, such as combat aircraft and helicopters in their bases, or forward-deployed armored vehicles.

As the United States supports the countries of the region in their response to the Venezuelan crisis, it should, wherever possible, work through the OAS and other multilateral institutions of the Inter-American System, including a coordinated response to the handling of refugees.<sup>46</sup> The United States should also look for ways to leverage the events of the Conference of American Armies, of which it is head during the current two-year cycle, as a vehicle for such coordination in military affairs.<sup>47</sup> Finally, the United States should be prepared to work with the United Nations to deploy a peacekeeping or peace enforcement force into the region when the evolution of the crisis and the positions of the permanent members of the United Nations Security Council make such action feasible.

## Conclusion

The crisis in Venezuela is a tragedy with grave implications for its neighbors and the region. Yet, in that tragedy,

Venezuelan citizens holding signs that read *Primero Justicia*, or Justice First, fill the streets of Maracaibo, Venezuela, 6 September 2016, demanding the recall of President Nicolás Maduro. (Photo courtesy of Wikimedia Commons)

there is also opportunity for the United States to strengthen its relationship with countries in the region by tangibly demonstrating its commitment to work with them to mitigate the effects of the crisis. It is also an opportunity to do so in a way that strengthens the OAS and Inter-American System (in whose functionality the United States has a strategic interest) as the principal multilateral vehicle for addressing regional security issues.

The Venezuela crisis may be the first opportunity of the Trump administration to define its vision for democracy, security, and good governance in the region, and to demonstrate its commitment to the partner nations with which the United States shares the Western Hemisphere. Given U.S. connectedness to the region through geography, commerce, and family ties, doing so is critical not only for the Trump administration and Venezuela's neighbors but also for the United States and the region as a whole. ■

## Notes

1. Hugo Prieto, "Chaos Looms over Venezuela," *The New York Times*, 3 May 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, [https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/03/opinion/chaos-in-venezuela-nicols-maduro.html?\\_r=0](https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/03/opinion/chaos-in-venezuela-nicols-maduro.html?_r=0).
2. Johanna A. Alvarez, "A New Wave of Venezuelans on the Verge of Destitution Flees to Miami," *The Miami Herald*, 3 June 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/immigration/article81578152.html>.
3. R. Evan Ellis, "The Impact of the Collapse of Venezuela on Colombia," Latin America Goes Global website, 24 April 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://latinamericagoesglobal.org/2017/04/impact-collapse-venezuela-colombia/>.
4. Typical is "Así Hemos Contado la Crisis Política en Venezuela," *El País*, 31 April 2017, accessed 19 May 2017, [http://internacional.elpais.com/internacional/2017/03/31/actualidad/1490970486\\_096518.html](http://internacional.elpais.com/internacional/2017/03/31/actualidad/1490970486_096518.html).
5. Eyanir China and Corina Pons, "Venezuelan Ex-Ministers Seek Probe into \$300 Billion in Lost Oil Revenue," Reuters online, 2 February 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-politics-idUSKCN0VB26F>.
6. Javier Corrales, "Don't Blame It on the Oil," Foreign Policy, 7 May 2015, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://foreignpolicy.com/2015/05/07/dont-blame-it-on-the-oil-venezuela-caracas-maduro/>; Natalie Olivo, "Crystallex Moves to Register \$1.4B Judgment In Delaware," Law360, 26 April 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <https://www.law360.com/articles/917395/crystallex-moves-to-register-1-4b-judgment-in-delaware>; Patrick Gillespie, "China Suspends Sus Préstamos al Gobierno de Venezuela," CNN en Español, 30 September 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://cnnespanol.cnn.com/2016/09/30/china-suspende-sus-prestamos-al-gobierno-de-venezuela/>.
7. Brian Ellsworth and Marianna Parraga, "Despite Alliance, Russian Shipper Holds Venezuela Oil Hostage over Debts," Reuters online, 18 April 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.reuters.com/article/venezuela-oil-tankers-seizure-idUSL2N1HD1MI>.
8. Patrick Gillespie, "Venezuela Se Está Quedando Sin Efectivo y Paga con Oro Sus Deudas en Europa," CNN en Español, 26 February 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://cnnespanol.cnn.com/2016/02/26/venezuela-se-esta-quedando-sin-efectivo-y-paga-con-oro-sus-deudas-en-europa/>.
9. Antonio María Delgado, "Decepción en los Mercados por la Oferta de Canje de Bonos Venezolanos," *El Nuevo Herald*, 19 September 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.elnuevoherald.com/noticias/mundo/america-latina/venezuela-es/article102805517.html#storylink=cpy>; Antonio María Delgado, "Maduro Negocia con China Masivo Préstamo de Emergencia," *El Nuevo Herald*, 5 January 2015, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.elnuevoherald.com/noticias/mundo/america-latina/venezuela-es/article5470398.html>; Graham Kates, "How Russian Oil Giant Rosneft Could Claim U.S. Oil," CBS News, 9 March 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.cbsnews.com/news/rosneft-russian-oil-could-claim-us-oil-trump-cfius/>.
10. "Venezuela: Un País Que Late al Ritmo de 'No Hay,'" *El Nuevo Herald*, 2 July 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.elnuevoherald.com/noticias/mundo/america-latina/venezuela-es/article87355317.html>.
11. Osmar Hernandez, Mariano Castillo, and Deborah Bloom, "Venezuelan Food Crisis Reflected in Skipped Meals and Weight Loss," CNN, 21 February 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.cnn.com/2017/02/21/americas/venezuelan-food-crisis-weight-loss/index.html>.
12. Juan Forero, "Venezuela Is Starving," *The Wall Street Journal*, 5 May 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/venezuela-is-starving-1493995317>.
13. J. M. Montero, "¡Vomitivo Chantaje Chavista! Bolsas con Comida a Cambio de Apoyo Político," Periodista Digital website, 15 April 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.periodistadigital.com/america/politica/2016/04/15/vomitivo-chantaje-chavista-comida-a-los-venezolanos-a-cambio-de-apoyo-politico.shtml>.
14. Arturo Solis, "Reventa de Alimentos, un Mercado Negro de 10,000 MDD en Venezuela," *Forbes*, 13 July 2006, accessed 11 May 2017, <https://www.forbes.com.mx/reventa-de-alimentos-un-mercado-negro-de-10000-mdd-en-venezuela/>.
15. "Fiscal de Aruba: Detención de Hugo Carvajal Fue Correcta y Legal," CNN en Español, 25 July 2014, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://cnnespanol.cnn.com/2014/07/25/fiscal-de-aruba-detencion-de-hugo-carvajal-fue-correcta-y-legal/>; "Venezuela: EE.UU. Detiene y Acusa de Narcotráfico a Dos Sobrinos de la Esposa de Maduro, Cilia Flores," BBC Mundo, 12 November 2015, accessed 11 May 2017, [http://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias/2015/11/151112\\_venezuela\\_sobrinos\\_maduro\\_detenidos\\_drogas\\_ep](http://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias/2015/11/151112_venezuela_sobrinos_maduro_detenidos_drogas_ep); Camila Domonoske, "U.S. Treasury Sanctions Venezuelan Vice President Over Drug Trade Allegations," NPR, 13 February 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2017/02/13/515074498/u-s-treasury-sanctions-venezuelan-vice-president-over-drug-trade-allegations>.
16. "Venezuela: Polémica Renovación de Partidos," Deutsche Welle website, 9 February 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.dw.com/es/venezuela-pol%C3%A9mica-renovaci%C3%B3n-de-partidos/a-37465945>; "Maduro Asegura que Elección Presidencial Será en 2018," *El Nacional*, 14 November 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, [http://www.el-nacional.com/noticias/politica/maduro-asegura-que-eleccion-presidencial-sera-2018\\_6139](http://www.el-nacional.com/noticias/politica/maduro-asegura-que-eleccion-presidencial-sera-2018_6139).
17. "La Oposición de Venezuela Llama a Desobedecer la Convocatoria a Asamblea Nacional Constituyente de Nicolás Maduro y Denuncia 'Fraude Constitucional,'" BBC, 1 May 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-39775562>.
18. "Cartel of the Suns," Insight Crime website, 31 October 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.insightcrime.org/venezuela-organized-crime-news/cartel-de-los-soles-profile>.
19. "General Retirado Deunció Presencia de Cubanos en las Fuerzas Armadas de Venezuela," Univision, 4 May 2010, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.univision.com/noticias/noticias-de-latinoamerica/general-retirado-deuncio-presencia-de-cubanos-en-las-fuerzas-armadas-de-venezuela>.
20. "Statement from Ambassador Nikki Haley on the Situation in Venezuela," United States Mission to the United Nations website, 6 May 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <https://usun.state.gov/remarks/7790>.
21. "Almagro Denuncia 'Aún Más Alteración del Orden Constitucional' en Venezuela," *El Comercio*, 1 April 2017, accessed 11 May

2017, <https://www.elcomercio.com/actualidad/luisalmagro-denuncia-alteracion-constitucional-venezuela.html>.

22. María Yolanda García, "Almagro: Venezuela Viola Todos los Artículos de la Carta Democrática," *El Nacional*, 15 March 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, [http://www.el-nacional.com/noticias/mundo/almagro-venezuela-viola-todos-los-articulos-carta-democratica\\_85443](http://www.el-nacional.com/noticias/mundo/almagro-venezuela-viola-todos-los-articulos-carta-democratica_85443); "Venezuela Anuncia Que Iniciará el Proceso para Abandonar la OEA: ¿Qué Significado Tiene la Medida?," BBC Mundo, 27 April 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-39725471>.

23. Regarding Russian business interests in Venezuela, see "Exclusive: Venezuela's Cash-Strapped PDVSA Offers Rosneft Oil Stake—Sources," Reuters online, 16 March 2017, accessed 23 June 2017, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-pdvsa-rosneft-idUSKBN16N2E9>; with respect to China, see R. Evan Ellis, *China on the Ground in Latin America* (New York: Palgrave, 2014).

24. Cheryl K. Chumley, "Birther Alert: Venezuela's President Maduro Born in Colombia, Opposition Says," *Washington Times*, 29 July 2013, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2013/jul/29/birther-alert-venezuela-president-maduro-born-col/>.

25. "Venezolanos y Desempleo en Cúcuta," Cúcuta 7 Días website, 31 March 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://cucuta7dias.com/venezolanos-y-desempleo-en-cucuta/>.

26. Nicholas Casey, "Hungry Venezuelans Flee in Boats to Escape Economic Collapse," *The New York Times*, 25 November 2016, accessed 11 May 2016, [https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/25/world/americas/hungry-venezuelans-flee-in-boats-to-escape-economic-collapse.html?\\_r=0](https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/25/world/americas/hungry-venezuelans-flee-in-boats-to-escape-economic-collapse.html?_r=0).

27. "Miles de Venezolanos Cruzan la Frontera con Colombia para Abastecerse," *El Mundo*, 16 July 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.elmundo.es/internacional/2016/07/16/578a-81f1468aebce268b4597.html>.

28. Adrian Marcelo Buitrago Gallego, "Venezolanos en Medellín se Rebuscan el Sustento," *El Mundo*, 9 January 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.elmundo.com/noticia/Venezolanos-en-Medellin-se-rebuscan-el-sustento/44626>; Cristian Ávila Jiménez, "'Cedruzuela,' el Barrio que 'Conquistaron' los Venezolanos en Bogotá," *El Tiempo*, 30 March 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.eltiempo.com/bogota/barrio-de-bogota-donde-estran-migrantes-venezolanos-72840>.

29. Colombian security analyst, in conversation with author, April 2017, in Bogota, Colombia.

30. "Los Alcances del Paro Armado del Eln," *El Espectador*, 12 September 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.elespectador.com/noticias/judicial/los-alcances-del-paro-armado-del-eln-articulo-654483>.

31. "Julio Borges: Armas de Milicias Terminarán en Mercado Negro," 800 Noticias website, 18 April 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://800noticias.com/julio-borges-armas-de-milicias-terminan-en-mercado-negro>; Colombian security analyst, conversation.

32. Carlos Arevalo, "La Soledad de una Deportación Masiva," *El Tiempo*, 26 August 2015, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.eltiempo.com/archivo/documento/CMS-16286417>.

33. Colombian security analyst, conversation.

34. "La Pelea de los Ilegales por los Vacíos que Dejaron las FARC," *Semana* website, 11 February 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.semana.com/nacion/articulo/grupos-armados-ilegales-empiezan-a-llenar-el-vacio-de-las-farc/515128>.

35. Colombian security analyst, conversation.

36. "Constitución de la República Bolivariana de Venezuela de 20 De Diciembre de 1999," 19 February 1999, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.mp.gob.ve/LEYES/constitucion/constitucion1.html>.

37. "Chávez Ordena Enviar Tropas y Tanques a la Frontera con Colombia," *Clarín* website, 3 March 2008, accessed 11 May 2017, [https://www.clarin.com/ediciones-antiguas/chavez-ordena-enviar-tropas-tanques-frontera-colombia\\_0\\_Hkkeb1AAaYx.html](https://www.clarin.com/ediciones-antiguas/chavez-ordena-enviar-tropas-tanques-frontera-colombia_0_Hkkeb1AAaYx.html).

38. "Venezuela Amanece con el Ejercicio Cívico-Militar Zamora 200," Telesur website, 14 January 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.telesurtv.net/news/Venezuela-amanece-con-el-ejercicio-civico-militar-Zamora-200-20170114-0016.html>; "Tropas Venezolanas Retiran Bandera de Campamentos en Arauca," *El Tiempo*, 28 March 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.eltiempo.com/justicia/investigacion/militares-de-venezuela-instalan-campamento-en-arauca-colombia-70420>; "Maduro Aseguró que Colombia es un 'Estado Fallido,'" *El Nacional*, 28 April 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, [http://www.el-nacional.com/noticias/gobierno/maduro-aseguro-que-colombia-estado-fallido\\_178265](http://www.el-nacional.com/noticias/gobierno/maduro-aseguro-que-colombia-estado-fallido_178265).

39. "Venezolanos Van al Estado Brasileño de Roraima en Busca de Alimentos," *El Comercio* website, 22 July 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.elcomercio.com/actualidad/venezolanos-brasil-roraima-medicinas-alimentos.html>.

40. Mauricio Savarese, "Brazil's Manaus Declares Emergency over Venezuelan Migrants," *Washington Post*, 8 May 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, [https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/the-americas/brazils-manaus-declares-emergency-over-venezuelan-migrants/2017/05/08/bcd6812e-342c-11e7-ab03-aa29f656f13e\\_story.html?utm\\_term=.85515837f4ee](https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/the-americas/brazils-manaus-declares-emergency-over-venezuelan-migrants/2017/05/08/bcd6812e-342c-11e7-ab03-aa29f656f13e_story.html?utm_term=.85515837f4ee).

41. Jacqueline Charles, "Arde la Disputa Fronteriza entre Guyana y Venezuela," *El Nuevo Herald*, 25 September 2015, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.elnuevoherald.com/noticias/mundo/america-latina/venezuela-es/article36631755.html>; "ExxonMobil Announces Significant Oil Discovery Offshore Guyana," ExxonMobil press release, 20 May 2015, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://news.exxonmobil.com/press-release/exxonmobil-announces-significant-oil-discovery-offshore-guyana>.

42. Casey, "Hungry Venezuelans."

43. "Venezuela Economic Crisis Fueling Piracy Caribbean Coast," *Insight Crime* website, 8 December 2016, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/venezuela-economic-crisis-fueling-piracy-caribbean-coast>.

44. "Unclassified Report on Military Power of Iran," U.S. Department of Defense, April 2010, <http://www.iranwatch.org/sites/default/files/us-dod-reportmilitarypoweriran-0410.pdf>; Scott Zamost et al., "Pasaportes Venezolanos, ¿en Manos Equivocadas?," *CNN en Español*, 6 February 2017, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://cnnespanol.cnn.com/2017/02/06/pasaportes-venezolanos-en-manos-equivocadas/>.

45. Frances Robles, "Trying to Stanch Trinidad's Flow of Young Recruits to ISIS," *The New York Times*, 21 February 2017, <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/21/world/americas/trying-to-stanch-trinidads-flow-of-young-recruits-to-isis.html>.

46. "Inter-American Human Rights System," International Justice Resource Center website, accessed 11 May 2017, <http://www.ijrcenter.org/regional/inter-american-system/>.

47. "Who We Are," Conference of American Armies website, accessed 11 May 2017, <https://www.redcea.com/about/SitePages/Who%20We%20Are.aspx>.

This content is in the public domain.